
60 

Title 3—The President Proc. 8961 

year, we are proposing new funding for the Volunteer Generation Fund that 
would help nonprofits recruit, manage, and maintain strong volunteer 
workforces. We also renamed the program the George H.W. Bush Volunteer 
Generation Fund, honoring the legacy of our 41st President and his endur-
ing commitment to volunteerism. 

We need not look far to see the power of service. Less than 6 months ago, 
when Hurricane Sandy bore down on our Atlantic coast, Americans re-
sponded with compassion and resolve. As an act of terror struck Boston at 
the finish line of a great race, and an explosion in Texas tore through a 
tight-knit community, we stood by each other in times of need. Ordinary 
men and women have stepped forward and accomplished extraordinary 
things together, uniting as friends and neighbors and fellow citizens. The 
strength they have shown reminds us that even in our darkest hours, we 
look out for each other. We pull together. And we move forward as one. 
During National Volunteer Week, let us tap into that spirit once more. To 
find a service opportunity nearby, visit www.Serve.gov. 

NOW, THEREFORE, I, BARACK OBAMA, President of the United States of 
America, by virtue of the authority vested in me by the Constitution and 
the laws of the United States, do hereby proclaim April 21 through April 
27, 2013, as National Volunteer Week. I call upon all Americans to observe 
this week by volunteering in service projects across our country and pledg-
ing to make service a part of their daily lives. 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand this nineteenth day 
of April, in the year of our Lord two thousand thirteen, and of the Inde-
pendence of the United States of America the two hundred and thirty-sev-
enth. 

BARACK OBAMA 

Proclamation 8961 of April 19, 2013 

National Park Week, 2013 

By the President of the United States of America 
A Proclamation 

For generations, ordinary Americans have taken it upon themselves to pre-
serve our national landscape. They have been public servants and private 
citizens, patrons and Presidents—visionaries who saw our natural inherit-
ance not as something to be used up, but as a treasure to be passed on. 
During National Park Week, we celebrate the wonders entrusted to us by 
our forebears and recommit to preserving them for our children and grand-
children. 

We also take time to remember that in places like the Grand Canyon and 
the Teton Range, we see more than raw beauty. We see expansive freedom 
and rugged independence. We see the big ideas and bold ingenuity that in-
spired the first conservationists. We see our belief in collective responsi-
bility—the notion that all of us have an equal share in this land and an 
equal obligation to keep it safe. These spaces embody the best of the Amer-
ican spirit, and they summon us to experience it firsthand. 
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This week, the National Park Service will make that opportunity available 
to everyone by offering free admission to every park in the Union from 
April 22 through April 26. And to keep building on our country’s long leg-
acy of conservation, I have been proud to establish eight new National 
Monuments in the past year. These sites honor rich histories, spectacular 
landscapes, and pioneering heroes of the American story, from Colonel 
Charles Young to Harriet Tubman to Cesar Chavez. They also reflect my 
commitment to advancing a 21st-century conservation strategy that re-
sponds to the priorities of the American people, strengthens local econo-
mies, and protects our most special places for generations to come. 

As we mark this week, I encourage all Americans to experience our natural 
heritage by stepping into the outdoors. To find a National Park in your 
area, visit www.NPS.gov. 

NOW, THEREFORE, I, BARACK OBAMA, President of the United States of 
America, by virtue of the authority vested in me by the Constitution and 
the laws of the United States, do hereby proclaim April 20 through April 
28, 2013, as National Park Week. I encourage all Americans to visit their 
National Parks and be reminded of these unique blessings we share as a 
Nation. 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand this nineteenth day 
of April, in the year of our Lord two thousand thirteen, and of the Inde-
pendence of the United States of America the two hundred and thirty-sev-
enth. 

BARACK OBAMA 

Proclamation 8962 of April 19, 2013 

Earth Day, 2013 

By the President of the United States of America 
A Proclamation 

As the world’s technological leader and home to some of its most breath-
taking natural wonders, America has a special responsibility to safeguard 
our environment. On Earth Day, we celebrate our rich legacy of steward-
ship and reflect on what we can do, as individuals and as a Nation, to pre-
serve our planet for future generations. 

The first Earth Day marked a renewal of America’s global leadership in 
conservation. It began as a national discussion on pollution and came to 
embody a simple truth: that nothing is more powerful than millions of 
voices calling for change. In only a few years, those voices rang as clear 
in our laws as on our streets—from the creation of the Environmental Pro-
tection Agency to landmark legislation for clean air and water. These suc-
cesses continue to bring health and prosperity to communities nationwide, 
demonstrating that our economy can grow alongside a healthy environ-
ment. 

As environmental challenges evolve with a changing world, my Adminis-
tration is committed to meeting them. During my first term, we launched 
the America’s Great Outdoors initiative, made historic progress restoring 
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